POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 14 October 2015

Present:             
K Fuller (Acting Chair), F Warner, J Weir, M Fuller, A Munro 

                                    D West and S Waterston

In Attendance:
PCs D Rourke and L Hogg, Mr & Mrs Cunningham,

                                    L Gough, D Jack and J Mitchell, BrightSparks
Apologies:
J French, A Thomson, S Blain, S Mullen, PC Ian Hutchison Cllrs I Baxter, B Constable and D Milligan

1.     Chair’s Remarks
1.1   Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.
2.     Minutes of Meeting of 9 September 2015 and Matters Arising
2.1   The minutes of the Meeting were approved.  Proposed by SW; seconded by KF.
3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 14 October 2015
      Bank                                 Cash
B/F



    
       634.76


16.69

Income:   

Bank Interest                                                 0.06

Expenditure: Nil
Account as at 14 October 2015                 634.82                             16.69   

Total Bank & Cash                                     651.51

3.2
 It was agreed to give £200 sponsorship to an event at Bonnyrigg 2015 Christmas Lights.

3.3
It was agreed to purchase two Remembrance Day wreaths at a cost of £50.

4.
Secretary’s Report
4.1
It was agreed that a link to Bonnyrigg, Lasswade and Poltonhall Neighbourhood Plan 2015-2020 be put on the PDCC website.
5.      Police Scotland Report
Crime Statistics September 2015 - Bonnyrigg and Lasswade

Crime Type

             Recorded

Solved             Solvency rate

Violent Crime


         0


       0

            -  
Sexual Crime


         6       

       1

        16.7% Crimes of Dishonesty
                   19                                5     
        26.3%
Vandalism

      
       11


       1

          9.1%

Proactive Crime
                     1


       1

         100%

ASB offences

       
       14 

      17

         121.4%           
RTA Offences                                  3                               1                         33.3%

TOTAL


                   54


      26 

          48.1%

There were 292 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of September.
INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG 

· Between the 4th and 7th of September at the Sports Pavilion, King George V Park it was reported that person(s) gained entry to the roof area of the sports pavilion and dislodged 12 roof tiles causing damage to metal piping. 

· About 6.30pm on Monday 7th of September 2015 a call was received in relation to youths being present on both the Taylor Wimpey and neighbouring Walker Homes building site at Hopefield Housing development, Hopefield Bonnyrigg. On police arrival it was established that various material had been set alight and the Fire Service attended to extinguish the blaze. The damage caused at both sites amounted to approximately £1400. Police were following a positive line of enquiry.

· Between the evening of Friday 16th and morning of Saturday 17th of September, 3 persons entered a container on the Sherwood Industrial estate and stole approximately £600 of tools. Police were seeking any information on a BMW E46 observed in suspicious circumstances in the area between the material times.  
· About 10am on Tuesday the 20th September a report was received by police in relation to a vehicle being driven erratically in the High Street area of Bonnyrigg. Following a collision near Eskbank Road the vehicle was later traced unoccupied. Enquires revealed the vehicle had been stolen from the Burnbrae area of Bonnyrigg at an earlier date.

· Between the 20th and 21st of September a vehicle parked in Waverly Crescent, Bonnyrigg was subject to a theft of its contents. Approximately £2300 worth of tools were removed from the secure vehicle. 

· Between the 18th and 22nd of September, the secure bike compound at Lasswade High School was subject to a break in and 15 bicycles to the value £3200 were stolen. Two bicycles have been recovered and returned to Lasswade High School, enquires were ongoing. 

· Between the 25th and 26th of September, a garage in Maryburn Place, Bonnyrigg was subjected to a break in. Items removed from the garage included 2 bicycles and power tools to the total value of £2000. There were no current suspects in relation to this crime.

· Between the 26th and 27th of September 2015 a vehicle parked on Rosewell Road, Bonnyrigg was subject to a vandalism. Extensive damage was inflicted on the vehicle to an approximate value of £4000.

· Police in Midlothian were appealing for witnesses following a series of bogus caller incidents in Bonnyrigg on Sunday 27th September.  The incidents happened between 9.40am and 10.30am and involved a man calling at homes in Pendreich Grove attempting to gain money for a charity race he was running. He had no official paperwork or identification and provided no leaflets or literature. The suspect was described as being in his 20's, of slim or athletic build, 5ft 10in tall and with light-coloured hair. He was smartly dressed with a black shiny jacket and smart trousers. He was holding a hand-written A4 piece of paper and a pen.

· Inspector Andy Toombs said: "This is an opportunistic thief who is targeting older people. He has claimed to be a relative of the neighbours and used charity fund-raising as his cover to defraud people of their money. 
"This kind of heartless crime will not be tolerated and we are actively targeting these kind of bogus callers through Operation Monarda.”In this case, the homeowners were confident and clued-up on this type of crime and the suspect only got away with a small amount of cash. 
"We would urge everyone to be on their guard if someone turns up unexpectedly at the door, use a door chain and if in doubt, don't answer the door at all."
· Between the 28th and 29th of September 2015 a garage in Chesters View, Bonnyrigg was subjected to a break in. Numerous items were removed from the garage including 3 bicycles to the value of approximately £6000. Enquires were currently ongoing to trace the person responsible. 

How can you stop bogus callers?

Follow these simple steps:

· Use the door viewer when answering the door.

· Check identification badges of anyone calling at your door.

· If you don’t know the person who is calling, and you’re not expecting them, don’t let them in.

· If you have a password with a company make sure the caller uses it.

· Never let people try to persuade you to let them into your home. If someone is persistent, ask them to call at another time and arrange for a friend or family member to be with you.

· Never agree to pay for goods or give money to strangers who arrive at your door.

· Don’t keep large amounts of money in your home.

· If the person refuses to leave your door, dial 999 and ask for the police.

Remember, it’s your home. There’s no reason why anyone should ever enter your home against your wishes. Keep the caller out of your house or ask them to leave and call the police immediately. You might also want to try to alert a family member or attract a neighbour’s attention but you should always contact the police first by dialing 101 or in an emergency 999. The police would much rather attend a false alarm as have someone fall victim to a bogus caller.
If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team. Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events and information to the public via Twitter (@policescotland) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/policescotland).

Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk. or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre.  Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on  0800 555 111 or through an anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year. E-mail  LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 101 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111                                                      PS J4712 Michele Lindsay Community Planning Team                                                    

6. Midlothian Councillors’ Report
6.1
There was no report as no Councillors were in attendance.
7.
Local Issues

BrightSparks Update 
7.1
Louise Gough, Chair, Julie Mitchell, Treasurer and Danielle Jack, Co-ordinator, BrightSparks attended and gave the following update.  

7.2
 It had been a very busy year and with the opportunity given by Midlothian Council to take over the former Bonnyrigg Leisure Centre there had been a need to get the building design correct.  Designing the area without the support of Council architects had been challenging but the building was now looking amazing.  BrightSparks would definitely be moving into the new premises in the New Year with the keys being handed over at the end December. It had been well worth the wait.  BrightSparks had continued to fundraise in the interim.  Following the demolition of the swimming pool there were now 2 large outdoor areas for children to use.  Inside the building the old back wall had been refurbished. 
7.3
BrightSparks has continued to run everything as normal but has not as yet been able to expand its service.   To date £128,280 had been received from Children in Need for staff funding, £20,000 for a sensory room from the Wooden Spoon Organisation and Sainsbury’s had nominated BrightSparks as its charity of the year which would mean that equipment would be available for outdoor play.
7.4
The holiday club had now tripled its numbers and in future families would also be able to come to the Centre to relax.   The new building would meet all existing needs immediately and the waiting list of children wishing to use the service over the past year would be addressed immediately.  Some of the services to be offered were 3 sessions of a 0-5 years’ playgroup, a new users’ group, family workshop, parent support and information support groups, 3 out of school clubs, transition groups on Saturday afternoons and 12 weeks per year holiday clubs.

7.5
Funding was secured for new services including a girls’ group, scouts’ group, music, quiet group, playgroup to 5 sessions per week and a parent support group. Because Cherry Road centre had lost its funding at Easter for 12-25 year olds attending the PHAB Club they would be relocated on Thursday evenings to BrightSparks.  There was also a plan to have a monthly family evening for all the family to come along.    Once the outdoor play area was completed the long term plan was to extend the current building.   
7.6   Although Midlothian Council had withdrawn financial support it had been supportive with in-house technical support.  So long as Midlothian Council provided the building, heating and lighting then BrightSparks would fundraise what they needed to operate.  They spend a great deal of time fundraising and funding achieved was £231,287.   BrightSparks vision was always to be self supporting with income being generated from a café using the former tone zone area. However that was no longer an issue due to restructuring costs in excess of £120,000.  
PDCC Website Update
7.7
DW reported that the website was not attracting huge numbers although there had been 3,500 links to the site.  It was early days but we had to start somewhere!  The website was easy to find now.  It was suggested that a leaflet drop be carried out to bring public attention to PDCC.

Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 11 November 2015.
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